Drug Utilization Review (DUR) Meeting Minutes August 20th, 2007

Members Present: Albert Samuelson, Patricia Churchill, Cheryl Huber, Norman Byers, Carrie Sorenson, Todd Twogood, Greg Pfister, Scott Setzepfandt, Bob Treitline, John Savageau, Kim Krohn. Jeffrey Hostetter.

Medicaid Pharmacy Department: Brendan Joyce, Gary Betting

HID Staff Present: Candace Rieth

Members Absent: Leann Ness and Carlotta McCleary.

Chairman, C. Huber, called the meeting to order at 1:00pm. New members were introduced to the Board. C. Huber asked for a motion to approve the minutes from the June 4th, 2007 meeting. A. Samuelson moved that the minutes be approved and G. Pfister seconded the motion. The chair called for a voice vote to approve the minutes, which passed with no audible dissent.

Budget Update

B. Joyce made available charts showing figures for utilizer per month and average prescription cost per month. On average, the cost per prescription per month is approximately fifty-three dollars. The average spent per member per month is approximately one-hundred and fifty dollars.

Review of Amrix

At the June meeting, a motion and second was made to place Amrix on prior authorization. No new information was presented. C. Huber called for a voice vote and the motion passed with no audible dissent. Motion passed to place Amrix on prior authorization.

Synagis Review

B. Joyce updated the Board regarding Synagis utilization. The Department would like to develop a patient registry for Synagis. Potential Synagis patients would be submitted to the Department by physicians. A registry would allow the Department to track Synagis patients and utilization. It would also allow the Department to track patients that should receive Synagis and do not. Currently, there is no system in place to track Synagis prescriptions and it appears that some patients may be getting missed in areas outside of Bismarck. At the June meeting, a motion and second was made to require a registry for Synagis patients. C. Huber called for a voice vote and the motion passed with no audible dissent. Motion passed to require a registry for Synagis. Board members requested an update on Synagis, including city data, be placed on the winter agenda for review.

Review of Tekturna

Tekturna is a new antihypertensive medication that is the first direct renin inhibitor approved by the FDA. Criteria for approval would be similar to the ARBs as there is no outcome data to suggest Tekturna should be used first line before ACE inhibitors or ARBs. There was public comment by Dana Meier, representing Novartis. She reviewed Tekturna related prescribing information with the Board and stated that new head to head trials will be available in September. K. Krohn asked for clarification regarding the wording on the PA form. She suggested that the wording on the prior authorization forms be simplified to make the forms easier to fill out. B. Treitline stated that the prior authorization forms have been the same since 2005 and he would suggest that they not change. Since the prior authorization forms and the Tekturna prior authorization are two separate topics, C. Huber called for a voice vote to place Tekturna on prior authorization. The motion passed with no audible dissent. B. Joyce said that he would review the wording included on the prior authorization forms and the Board could discuss it further at the October meeting.

Review of Xopenex HFA

The final discontinuation date for CFC inhalers is December 31, 2008. With the absence of these inhalers, HFA inhalers will be the only option for albuterol/levalbuterol in the near future. With the switch from CFC inhalers to HFA inhalers, the Department anticipates an increase in total claims cost of at least 170,000 dollars a year. The Department would like to group the albuterol HFA and levalbuterol HFA products together and choose the preferred product based on the cheapest HFA, post-rebate. Unfortunately, the Department is unable to disclose rebate dollars to the Board to show the major difference between the HFA albuterol and HFA levalbuterol products. New information was presented to the Board that showed city distribution of providers writing prescriptions for Xopenex HFA. Most prescriptions for Xopenex HFA are prescribed by one physician in Minot and in Bismarck. B. Joyce mentioned that the Department should not make a policy exemption for such small numbers of physicians. A motion was made by T. Twogood to remove the age exemption, add levalbuterol wording to the prior authorization form, and approve the prior authorization of Xopenex HFA. C. Sorenson seconded the motion. C. Huber called for a voice vote and the motion passed with no audible dissent. Motion passed to place Xopenex HFA on prior authorization.

Review of Ketek

In light of recent FDA warnings, the Department would like to monitor utilization of Ketek. A motion and second was made at the June meeting to place Ketek on prior authorization. C. Huber called for a voice vote and the motion passed with no audible dissent. Motion passed to place Ketek on prior authorization.

Legislative Update

House Bill 1422 restricts placing the following classes of medications on Prior Authorization. These include AIDS, Cancer, Anti-psychotics, Anti-depressants, ADHD and Mood-Stabilizers. Over the next two years, the DUR Board will be responsible for reviewing these classes and making recommendations to the Department regarding the plan of action the Board would take, if any. The DUR Board recommendations will be reported, periodically, to the Legislative Council.

Oral Antineoplastic Review

At the June meeting, A. Samuelson suggested getting a consult from one of the Oncology physicians currently prescribing to North Dakota Medicaid patients. B. Joyce will contact these physicians for guidance regarding this class of medications. At this time, there is no new information to review and B. Joyce informed the Board members that this topic would be presented at a future meeting.

HIV/AIDS Review

At the June meeting, T. Twogood suggested getting a consult from one of the Infectious Disease doctors currently prescribing to North Dakota Medicaid patients. B. Joyce met with Dr. Martin, an Infectious Disease doctor in Bismarck. He works with the ND Department of Health and the Ryan White program (a federally funded program that provides HIV/AIDS medications to patients not on Medicaid). He sits on the Ryan White P&T Committee with other North Dakota Infectious Disease physicians and they have a formulary for the Ryan White program. Dr. Martin reviewed the ND Medicaid utilization data and stated that all utilization appears to follow the Ryan White formulary.

B. Joyce asked Dr. Martin if the law restricting prior authorizations on antiretrovirals was necessary, and Dr. Martin said that no law was needed if the Board had no intention of placing these medications on prior authorization. He also said such a law could keep immediate action from happening if a physician started moving away from the Ryan White formulary or practice standards. B. Joyce confirmed with Dr. Martin that the Ryan White P&T Committee would be willing to exert peer pressure on anyone prescribing in an outlier fashion (if that ever happens).

A motion was made by B. Treitline and seconded by N. Byers that the Board take the view of Dr. Martin. This would mean that the restrictions would be allowed to sunset as related to antiretrovirals and no further action would be taken by the DUR Board as the Board has no intent to prior authorize any of the medications in this class. C. Huber called for a voice vote and the motion passed with no audible dissent.

High Cost Medications

House Bill 1459 directs the Department to review expensive medical procedures for prior authorizations. The Department would also like to extend this review to medications. This would allow reconciliation of data to determine incorrect billings. The Department would like for the Board to review utilization data and make suggestions on how best to monitor these products. The Board would like for more information to be provided on this topic including a minimum claim amount of three thousand dollars, strength of medication, quantities dispensed and days supply. This topic will be discussed at a later meeting.

Yearly Review of Prior Authorization

Once a year, the Board reviews products that were placed on prior authorization. This allows the Board a chance to review the prior authorization forms and criteria. Growth Hormone/IGF-1 products were reviewed. No action will be taken regarding the Growth Hormone/IGF-1 form or criteria.

ADHD Review

The ADHD review is based on the 2007 legislative session requesting information on classes of medications that currently are exempt from prior authorization. B. Joyce reviewed utilization data of the ADHD meds. Based on post-rebate information, Adderall XR is the most cost effective choice between Adderall XR and Vyvanse; given that Vyvanse is simply a less abusable follow-on product to Adderall XR as Adderall XR approaches its patent expiration. B. Joyce relayed information regarding the prior authorization of Sed/Hypnotics. The Board chose to leave Ambien as preferred to maintain market share in anticipation of the generic becoming available and to keep market share from shifting to the follow-on product Ambien CR and other competitors. Due to the proactive nature of this decision, the Department is saving approximately 30,000 dollars a month with generic Ambien. B. Joyce stated the logic for the suggested prior authorization of Vyvanse is the same as used for Ambien.

- B. Joyce asked the Board what their overall desired actions are for ADHD medications. T. Twogood stated that there is really nothing that would predict one ADHD medication would work better than another; therefore trying the most cost effective agent first would be a very valid approach. The Board stated that they would like to broaden the prior authorization stipulations and include step therapy and asked B. Joyce to bring such an approach back to the next meeting.
- B. Treitline made a motion and N. Byers seconded that the Board should recommend prior authorizing Vyvanse as presented in the packet (therefore requesting that the law should be allowed to sunset in relation to ADHD medications). C. Huber called for a voice vote and the motion passed with no audible dissent.

Criteria Recommendations

The recommended RDUR criteria enclosed in the packet were developed from product information provided by the manufacturers and usually are consistent with new indications, new drugs added, new warnings, etc. These criteria will be added to the current set of criteria, and will be used in future DUR cycles. N. Byers moved to approve the new criteria and A. Samuelson seconded the motion. C. Huber called for a voice vote and the motion passed with no audible dissent.

Miscellaneous Items

Generic Zoloft is also saving the Department approximately 318,000 dollars a quarter. North Dakota Medicaid currently has a 68% generic utilization rate.

PhRMA contacting Board members

C. Sorenson and other Board members have received letters from physicians asking them to place smoking cessation products on the agenda for future meetings. B. Joyce stated that Pfizer has been told that current agendas are full while the Board reviews classes of medications for the legislative council and further requests of this fashion can be referred to him.

The next DUR board meeting will be October 1st, 2007. B. Joyce reviewed future agenda items. These include Antidepressants, ADHD, and Cancer. P. Churchill made a motion to adjourn the meeting and A. Samuelson seconded. Chair C. Huber adjourned the meeting at 4:15 pm.